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Just two days before the centenary of the 19)
Wolcott's Veterans Memorial s blanketed by the first
Behind the

Wer to £nd All Wers,
accumuiating snow of winter
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18 Amistice that ended the

monument is the original Wolcott

Village schoolhouse which is due for @ mejor restoration effort after decades

of disuse.

Chip Troiano
Looks to a
New Term

by Doug McClure
HARDWICK — Josey
“Chip” Troiano (D- Lnledoma 2ot

rking on those is
sues, as well as a bill which deals
with holding companies respon-
sible fm the aftereffects of toxic
chemi

Troiano has a 100% rating from

Rold corporations liable for foxic
chemical pollution, and S. 103, a
bil which would have given the
Department of Health more regu-
latory authority over toxic chem-
icals and would have protecte

childron from harmful chemicals
in toys and other children’s prod-

uets,

He said the push-back from cor-
porate interests was analogous to
the rosistance 0 legal battles sur-
rounding Agent Orange, a Viet-
I used to tacti-

who were exp in some cases
well past the end of Vietnam due

i

It was the state dispensing

bottled water and digging some

new wells, it wasn't_the e

Is n the floor whan
debating

That's probably got to rely on
some of the progressives who
have peatty contistantly voted
the Democrats. When you're
Speaking about & veto-peoof mor
jority, Tdon't think we would have
it on a tax-and-regulate system
[for cannabis]. I think that there
were quite a few Democrats that
didn't really want too much to do
with any type of legalization. So,
T wouldn't rely on a veto override
on that.”
Troiano also said he is seeing

their community saying, we don't
want this. Its really dividing our
communities. The school boards

pen to the buildings

“We don't know what will hap-
pen to small school grants, or any
debts or surpluses that will now
be shared. So schools that have
worked on a tight budget and
have surpluses will have to give
those up.”

Troiano said of equal concern
was that during recent Board of
Education meetings, it seems to
have gotten lost that the students
will be affected.

“The other thing that s 3o -
portant that just doesn’t ever
come u meelmgs is what
benefit will our students derive
from this kind of consolidation?
No ones even talking about that.
What are the enhancements to
our students’ education?”

Troiano also flt that a minimum
wage increase bill would be re-vis-
ited, along with paid family leave,
both of which were vetoed by Gov
Scott, and agreed with gul
rial candidate Christine Hallquist
that the rural broadband issue

See TROIANO, 8
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Representatives

Prepare

to

Get to Work

by Michael

WOODBURY - The Lamoil-
le-Washington district went from
bluefred to bluefblue this elec-
tion. Incumbents Dave Yacovone,
D-Morristown maintained his
seat, but Gary Nolan, R-Morris-
town, lost out to former legislator
Avram Patt, D-Worcester.

The tallies were 7954 votes
cast for Yacovone got (34 percent),
Patt (23 percent), and Nolan (21
percent). The district consists of
the towns of Elmore, Morristown,
Woodbury, and Worcester.

Despite the return of a Repub-
lican_governorship, with incum-
bent Phil Scott winning a second
term, there is a new super-major-
ity for Democrats/Progressives in

lawski

Sents (over two thirds) o override
Vetoes by Scott, assuming caucus
‘members do not break party lines
in ignificant musbors
Yacovone said “honored,
humbled, and happy> with the
election results.
Hew said he will spend his time
fore the session_re-familiariz-
ing himself with primarily health
care and affordable housing de-
tails. In_particular, he said he
will monitor closely as the Green

Mountain Care Board works to
keep premium rates down for
Blue Cross and MVP.

Yacovone is in favor of Vermont.
initiating a penalty for those who
opt out of health insurance.

“You want the pool to be a large

cost of insurance will be out of
reach even more so than it is.”

He said the board is also work-
ing hard towards an “All-Payer”
model for the state, which would
consist of lump-sum payments to
healtheare providers in an effort
to make them promote healthy
living for patients.

He'is also interested in tackling
the state’s massive pension lia-
bilities for state workers, which
economists estimate to total in
the billions. He said he is also
in favor of divestment from car-
bon-based fuels for pension plans.

Yacovone's is in favor of ex-
panded paid family leave and a
$15 minimum wage.

He voted for $.55, a new gun
law that limits magazine capacity
and expands background checks.

On education, he is concerned
about the state’s school merger
law Act 46, because he says small

‘See WORK, 8

Sen. Bernie Sanders (I-VT) spesks with Herdwick Hoad Start stafi about the program and its needs. Head
(left to right): Teacher Lee Ann Lee, Hardwick Head Start Center Manager Dense Hil, and teacher Lesa Cathcart.

1010 by Doug IMcClure
Start starf.

Senator Sanders Visits
Hardwick Head Start

by Doug McClure

(ARDWICK - Sen. Bernie
Sanders (1-Vermont) got a first-
and look at the Hardwick Head
Start facility on November 12
and spoke with staff. “The bottom
line,” said Bernie Sanders after
hearing from workers at the pro-
gram about the major challeng-
es faced by the facilty, “is what
should I do?”
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Craftsbury Fire Chief Walter
Gutzmann Called to Final Tone

by June Pichel Cook
RY — Craftsbury

bury vm:-g» mete;

sk winds swept across mhe Drnr
cessional m: ch to the cemebe!y
internment serviees where ri

State Police dispatcher acknowl-
edged the call was ende
The silent response to the Ring-
ing of the Tone hearkened Fire
Chief Gutzmanns job was fin-
ished, his duties over, a job well
one
Somber ~ ceremonies »n the
Craftsbury Acad asium
accorded full honors to Fire Chiel
Gutzmann who served 53 years
in the Craftsbury Volunteer Fire
tment, ich more than

pies are poisoning e citisens of

Vermont.”
Bot,h mlls fell to Governor Ph|l
to pen, whi
sald corporate infereats may have
had a role in,
Many news outlets are now de-

cversimpliication of reality abd
deponds on a bilssublet

Think that whether we ca
Ipass the vetoed hills rom 2017
2018] or not remains to be seen,
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Initiel work by Montgomery's St. Onge consitruction begins on Novermbe

Tor

o decadec were seroie us Tre
Chief. His services carried for-
ward the full tradition of a fire-
fighter's last. call.

of 70 fire fighters from across the
2 communities stood in quict

um in silence amidst the flowers
and firefighter’s tools. A video of
photographs taken from early
moments in his life and family
played silently on the side of the
podiom.

v, rah  McKinley of
the East uaﬁsbmy Presbyteri-
an and Chaplain to the
Crafisbury Volunteer Fire De.

rtuent officiated

8 one aay after the Wolcott Select
installing a temporary bridge.

She said Chief Gutzmann was

a teacher, fire chief, select board

grandfather, and great-grandfa:
ther, who served his community
in many ways. Although he was a
hard taskmaster, he motivated by
challenges, never accepting what
was offered as enough until the
best effort was brought forth.

“ e was a young man,
he joined the fire department be-
cause it was the right thing to do.
‘When your cnmmumly neede
you, you stepp

Rov. Mekinloy “aid, Al who

n the receiving end of those
Challenes speak highly of im. Tt
ame from his concern and love.”
Gutzmann’s children,
speaking poignantly with humor
and sadness, remembered their
grandfather’s love of camping,
making up game rules as refer
ee, and sledding at night at the
Cratabury Elomentary Sehul
cting ef Eric Britton
memoralized Chief Gutsmann in
a moving tribute.

He said, “You understand sud-
denly what is missing in your
life after he left. He was an in-
stitution of knowledge. We took

jim for granted. He had answers
to every question, and his expe-
rience is the prism we will look
‘GUTZMANN, 8

Teacher Lesa Catheart spoke
with_ him about, those challeng-
es, chief among them being the
cramped facility, which is a prob-
lem nearly three decades old with
no end in sight.

The magnitude of that_prob-
lem was illustrated from the be-
ginning of Sanders’ visit, as he
was quietly threaded through a
room of children napping on mats
on the floor, careful not. to wake
them. Catheart said the facility is
technically “just big enough” for
the number of kids served,. Judg-
ing by the tight quarters where
Sanders met with the facility’s
Staff , that assessment may be
generous.

The facility hasa very small out-
door play space for the kids, which
is also technically adequate, mea-
sured in a_square-foot-per-child

tio, according to Catheart. She
told Sanders the facility has tried
for almost. thirty years to find a
better space and has had no luck,
with deals falling through at times

cause adjacent homeowners
didn' like the idea of a preschool
serving families in financial dis-
tress near them.

She said “in a_perfect world”
the_program could be relocated
to Hazen's grounds. There is am-
ple room, access to the Hardwick
Trails, and she felt. getting the
Hazen students involved in some
aspect of taking care of the chil-
dren would give those students
a much better idea of what is in-
volved with taking care of a child.

would be a good thing to
have teenagers work with the
kids. They can see what it’s like
to have kids,” said Catheart. Hill
agreed that a collaboration with
the school wonld be beneficial.

Sanders said this sounded rea-
sonable and asked her how long
discussions with the school had

been going on; when Catheart re-
plied “since 1998, Sanders briefly
forgot children were sleeping and
Toudly said in disbelief “Tiwenty
years??”
Fortunately, none of the kids
woke up.

The issue of needing a new
building was echoed by Lee Ann

 and Denise Hill, manager
of Hardwick Head Start. Hill
brought up recent_changes to
Vermont licensing for day care
facilities, which has_decimated
the number of available childcare
options for parents and increased
demand on Head Start. Many day
cares have closed, she said, be-
cause the regulations made it too
difficult to be financially viable.

Transportation is another an-
other major issue, Lee said, with
staff not allowed to transport
because of liability insurance is-
sues

Lee said it is also difficult to
staff the facility. Unless a staff
member is a licensed teacher the
pay is not good, she said, despite
the qualifications and skill level
of the staffer.

All three added that Head Start

staff, with substantial help in
getting degrees, and the program
itself is very valuable. All three
were originally clients of Head
Start.

“We're living examples of whnt
this program can do,” s:

‘She said anothar fesue is home-
lessness, which is much more
prevalent than people believe.

“I've done home visits in ho-
tels,” she said. “I've done home
visits in tents.”

Sanders said he wanted the
staff to get his team involved in
applying for grants and setting
goals.

Few New Leads in
Double Homicide
Investigation

by Michael Bielaws!
WOODBURY - Just about two
ks after a double homicide
Yattlod the Woodbary region, ru-
mors and speculation are abun-
dant and all eyes are on the state
police to provide some answers.
Lateat night on October 30, just.
about a mile east of Sabin Pond’s
picturesque quiet scenery along
Route 14, two fires were started
at homes along Bliss Roa
v firefighters put out the
fires, the hodies were discovered.
The victims have officially been
identified as David Thompson,
48, and Carol Fradette, 29. Police
reports revealed that Thompson
died from multiple gunshots and
Fradette died from a gunshot and
blunt force.
On Tuesday morning, Essex Po-
lice Barracks spokesman Adam
Silverman  said, “the investiga-

tion remains active and ongoing.”
He asked that anyone with infor-
mation about the crimes contact
the state police.

There have not been any new
state police press release since
Thompson was officially identi-
fied as a victim a week ago.

Local and regional media have
run maultiple stories, often with
new details popping up. A WCAX
report indicated that the two vie-
tims had been dating for about
ten years.

Washington County State’s At-
torney Rory Thibault acknowl-
edged nnconfirmed reports that
the couple were involved in drug
culture and business, but he em-
phasized “that doesn't undermine
the value of their life.”

Select Board_member Brian
Shatney runs Shatney’s Garage
in the village and he hears how

‘See HOMICIDE, 8
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